
The Agenda for each regular meeting and special meeting (except a meeting held in the event of a bona fide emergency, rescheduled 

regular meeting, or any reconvened meeting) shall be posted at the City Hall and at the location where the meeting is to be held at 

least forty-eight (48) hours in advance of the holding of the meeting.  The City Council shall also post on its website the agenda 

for any regular or special meetings.  The City Council may modify its agenda for any regular or special meetings.  The City Council 

may modify its agenda before or at the meeting for which public notice is given, provided that, in no event may the City Council 

act upon any matters which are not posted on the agenda at least forty-eight (48) hours in advance of the time for the holding of 

the meeting. 

 

City Council Work Session 

Crest Hill, IL 

September 12, 2022 

7:00 PM 

Council Chambers 

1610 Plainfield Road, Crest Hill, IL 60403 

Agenda 

 

1. Liquor License Approval - 20631 Renwick Road 

2. Alano Club of Joliet, 1807 Plainfield Road – Special Use Permit for Civic/Institutional 

Use 

3. Amend Title 2 (Administration and Personnel), Chapter 22 (City Administrator) of the 

Crest Hill City Code 

4. Public Comments 

5. Mayor’s Updates 

6. Committee/Liaison Updates 

7. City Administrator Updates 
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Agenda Memo 

 

Crest Hill, IL 

 

 

 

 

Meeting Date:  September 12, 2022 

Submitter:  Raymond R. Soliman 

Department:  Mayor’s Office 

Agenda Item:  Liquor License Approval-20631 Renwick Road 

Summary: A Class H restaurant liquor license has been approved for Crusade Burger Bar, 

20631 Renwick Road.  Rafael and Jessica Gomez will be present for a meet & greet of the City 

Council and to answer any questions that you may have.  All license requirements must be 

completed before the restaurant may open. 

 

Recommended Council Action:  

 

Financial Impact: 

 Funding Source:  

 Budgeted Amount:  

 Cost:  

 

Attachments:  
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City Council Agenda Memo 

 

Crest Hill, IL 

 

 

 

 

Meeting Date:  September 12, 2022 

Submitter:  Tony Budzikowski, AICP, Community &  

Economic Development Director 

Department:  Community & Economic Development 

Agenda Item:  Alano Club of Joliet, 1807 Plainfield Road – Special Use Permit for 

Civic/Institutional Use 

 

Summary: Alano Club of Joliet has submitted a request for a special use permit for an indoor 

civic/institutional use at the property located at 1807 Plainfield Road, formally occupied by the 

Crest Hill Animal Hospital.  The Applicant proposes to utilize this building to host meetings for 

their membership throughout the week at various times during the day. The property is currently 

zoned B-3 Business Service District.  Indoor civic/institutional uses are listed as permitted 

special uses in the B-3 zoning district.  The 0.25-acre property is located on the west side of 

Plainfield Road approximately 340’ north of the intersection of Plainfield Road and N. Larkin Road.  

The property has direct and full access to Plainfield Road.  The Hillcrest Shopping Center’s parking 

lot is located on the south and west sides of the building and property.  A shared parking agreement 

has also been memorialized with Mr. Abe Katz for use of the Hillcrest Shopping Center for 

overflow parking. 

A public hearing was held before the Plan Commission (PC) on August 16th to discuss the 

specific details of the request.  At the PC meeting, the petitioner explained the request and staff 

summarized various aspects of the staff report and answered questions.  No members of the 

public were in attendance at the public hearing to speak for or against the request.  The PC did 

review the request and make an affirmative recommendation to approve the petition subject to 

the accompanying Findings of Fact and six (6) conditions identified in the staff report.  A 

seventh condition was also added to their recommendation to require that proper access be 

provided between parking lots and that the curb be modified to better accommodate pedestrian 

traffic for accessibility reasons.      

 

Recommended Council Action: If the Mayor and City Council are amenable to the Alanos 

special use permit request, I would ask that you authorize the City Attorney and Staff to prepare 

the necessary Ordinance to approve the request subject to the Findings of Fact including the 

seven (7) conditions endorsed by the PC which are as follows:  

 

1. Shared-parking agreement shall be included as an Exhibit to the Ordinance approving the 

special use permit. The approved ordinance shall also include a provision that alternative 
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City Council 

September 12, 2022 

Alano Club of Joliet 
 

 

off-street parking must be provided if the Hillcrest Shopping Center parking agreement is 

withdrawn by the current or a future property owner.  

 

2. Requisite parking stalls shall be restriped for on-site and off-site parking spaces for the 

Alano Club. 

 

3. The existing dog run on the south side of the building shall be removed prior to final 

occupancy being approved.  The dog run shall include the fence and screening fabric. 

 

4. Trash/recycling receptables shall either be screened and gated in accordance with the 

Crest Hill Zoning Ordinance or stored inside the building. 

 

5. All sign proposals shall comply with applicable sign code regulations of the Crest Hill 

Zoning Code. 

 

6. Proper access be provided between parking lots and that the curb be modified to better 

accommodate pedestrian traffic for accessibility reasons. (added by PC) 

 

7. Compliance with Plans:  The development, maintenance, and operation of the Property 

shall be in substantial compliance with the plans and documents as submitted, except for 

minor changes approved by the Community & Economic Development Director. 

The request will go back to the City Council for final action and approval after completion of the 

necessary Ordinance.  

Financial Impact: N/A 

 Funding Source:  

 Budgeted Amount:  

Attachments:  

Cover letter, special use application and plans  
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To: Plan Commission/ZBA 

From: Tony Budzikowski, AICP, Community & Economic Development Director 

Date: August 10, 2022 

Re: 
 
Alano Club of Joliet, 1807 Plainfield Road -  Special Use Permit for civic/institutional use  

 
Project Summary 
 
Alano Club of Joliet has submitted a request for a special use permit for an indoor civic/institutional 
use at the property located at 1807 Plainfield Road, formally occupied by the Crest Hill Animal 
Hospital.  The Applicant proposes to utilize this building to host meetings for their membership 
throughout the week at various times during the day.  The property is currently zoned B-3 
Business Service District.  Indoor civic/institutional uses are listed as permitted special uses in 
the B-3 zoning district.  
 

Location 

The 0.25-acre property is located on the west side of Plainfield Road approximately 340’ north of the 
intersection of Plainfield Road and N. Larkin Road.  The property has direct  and full access to Plainfield 
Road.  The Hillcrest Shopping Center’s parking lot is located on the south and west sides of the building 
and property. 
 
 

Land Use Summary 

 Land Use Comp Plan Zoning 

Subject Parcel Commercial Commercial B3 

North Commercial Commercial B2/B3 

South Commercial Commercial B2 

East Commercial Commercial B2 

West Commercial Commercial B2 

 

 

Project Details 

Project Alano Club of Joliet 

Request Special Use Permit 

Location 1807 Plainfield Rd 

Site Details 

Building Size +/- 4,400 SF  

Existing Zoning  B-3 Business Service 
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PC/ZBA Staff Report 
August 10, 2022 
Alano Club of Joliet 
 

2 

Background 
 

The Alano Club of Joliet was previously before the Plan Commission on May 11, 2022 for a 
Work Session discussion to determine if the commission was amenable to the proposed use 
and if there were any site-related issues or technical code requirements that should be further 
vetted to be sure that the proposal was consistent and compatible with adjacent/surrounding 
commerical uses.  
 
In summary, the special use proposal from Alano Club of Joliet includes the following: 
 

• Proposed occupancy of an existing building approximately 4,400 square feet in floor area 
that was formerly occupied by the Crest Hill Animal Hospital.  

• The applicant, Alano Club of Joliet, is a not-for-profit organization and proposes utilizing 
this space to provide meetings.   

• The applicant has provided background information about the organization and  has 
included a business plan (attached).  They currently operate from a location in Shorewood 
but this Crest Hill facility is larger and allows for future expansion to provide additional 
meeting times for members.  

• The building department completed a cursory walk-through earlier in the year to advise 
the applicant of capacity restrictions and any interior improvements required before 
permitting, occupancy and operation.  

• The applicant is not proposing any improvements to the exterior of the building.  Interior 
renovations will be required and the new occupant will need to adhere to all building and 
fire codes regulations.  

• Based on the information provided by the applicant, meetings will be offered seven days 
a week.  The times will vary by day, with the earliest at 7 AM and the latest at 8 PM.  

• Attached for your review is a copy of the Future Land Use Map, zoning map, and aerial 
photo.  

 
Staff Analysis 
 
Off-Street Parking 
The most relevant discussion point at the Plan Commission’s May 11th meet was the off-street 
parking and how the applicant would provide convenient and accessible off-street parking to 
accommodate their membership.  There are only six (6) parking spaces on the property currently 
and the applicant has negotiated a shared-parking agreement with the ownership of the Hillcrest 
Shopping Center to obtain the requisite parking spaces necessary to meet applicable zoning code 
requirements. The agreement specifies that up to 30 parking spaces are available as a result of 
this shared-parking agreement.   
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PC/ZBA Staff Report 
August 10, 2022 
Alano Club of Joliet 
 

3 

A few other pertinent points related to parking are as follows: 
 

• The Zoning Ordinance does not identify parking regulations for this specific use; however, 
the ordinance does state the City can refer to most similar listed uses or as determined by 
the Zoning Officer.  

• The following parking categories were reviewed:  1) office, 2) institutional auditorium, and 
3) place of assembly.   

• Based on the information provided, the maximum capacity of a meeting is 50, which, as 
outlined in Exhibit “B” only occurs once a week.  

• Based on the three categories identified above, the parking required ranges from 12 to 18 
spaces (based on a maximum capacity of 50).  The Commission should consider 
analyzing the parking based on the most conservative parking requirements, 18 spaces.  

• There are currently six parking spaces on-site.  Modifications to the existing parking will 
be required to meet ADA requirements.  Therefore, it is anticipated that the existing 
number of on-site parking spaces will decrease.  

 
The off-site parking agreement will be included as a condition of the special use ordinance to 
ensure that the extra parking identified remains available to accommodate the use. A provision 
should also be included in the Plan Commission’s recommendation and the special use ordinance 
that requires this agreement to be in place or another similar agreement be memorialized to 
ensure that parking is available for Alanos of Joliet to accommodate their operations. If not 
possible, the special use permit may be revoked by the City Council if adequate and accessible 
off-street parking cannot be provided. 
 
Site Improvements  
Although not specifically noted in the application materials, several exterior  
site improvements must be addressed for general property maintenance purposes including the 
following: 
 

• The dog run on the south side of the building shall be removed including the fence and 
screening fabric. 

• On-site parking spaces shall be restriped including a new handiscapped accessible parking 
space. 

• Off-site parking spaces on the Hillcrest Shopping Center property related to the shared 
parking agreement shall be striped to ensure motorist safety and to properly delineate the 
parking spaces and parking lot drive aisles. 

 
CONCLUSION: 
 
Staff has reviewed the submittal from Alano Club of Joliet and believes that the information provided 
addresses the concerns related to off-site parking for the proposed use and operation.  The shared 
parking agreement is specifically identified in the zoning code as a viable option to accommodate a 
use that is directly accessible and within close proximity to available parking on an neighboring 
property.  The shared parking arrangement formalizes a parking arrangement that has informally 
occurred for years when the Crest Hill Animal Hospital owned and operated this property.  Without the 
parking arrangement, this property would be limited in it’s marketability and may not be  viable for many 
other permitted uses in the B-3 district. 
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PC/ZBA Staff Report 
August 10, 2022 
Alano Club of Joliet 
 

4 

 
In addition, the Alano Club use also re-purposes this building and adds a new potential customer base 
for local retail stores, restaurants and other service related uses in and around this commercial corridor.  
Based upon their anticipated meeting schedule provided, membership visits range from 60 persons to 
160 persons on any given day and some of these members are likely to visit, shop and dine locally. 
 
As such, staff has reviewed the accompanying petition and is recommending approval of the 
special use request.  This recommendation includes the eight (8) conditions provided below 
and is also subject to the accompanying standards (attached and prepared by staff). 
 
If the Commission is prepared to make a recommendation, I would ask that you make a 
recommendation to approve the request subject to the accompanying conditions and special 
use standards.  
 

1. Shared-parking agreement shall be included as an Exhibit to the Ordinance approving 
the special use permit.The approved ordinance shall also include a provision that 
alternative off-street parking must be provided if the Hillcrest Shopping Center parking 
agreement is withdrawn by the current or a future property owner.  
 

2. Requisite parking stalls shall be restriped for on-site and off-site parking spaces for 
the Alano Club. 
 

3. The existing dog run on the south side of the building shall be removed prior to final 
occupancy being approved.  The dog run shall include the fence and screening fabric. 

 
4. Trash/recycling receptables shall either be screened and gated in accordance with the 

Crest Hill Zoning Ordinance or stored inside the building. 
 

5. All sign proposals shall comply with applicable sign code regulations of the Crest Hill 
Zoning Code. 

 
6. Compliance with Plans:  The development, maintenance, and operation of the 

Property shall be in substantial compliance with the plans and documents as 
submitted, except for minor changes approved by the Community & Economic 
Development Director. 

 
Please contact me if you have any questions.  I hope that this information is helpful. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 

 
_____________________________ 
Tony Budzikowski, AICP 
Community & Economic Development Director  
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PC/ZBA Staff Report 
August 10, 2022 
Alano Club of Joliet 
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FUTURE LAND USE MAP-COMP PLAN 2014 
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PC/ZBA Staff Report 
August 10, 2022 
Alano Club of Joliet 
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PC/ZBA Staff Report 
August 10, 2022 
Alano Club of Joliet 
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SPECIAL USE PERMIT 
FINDINGS OF FACT (PREPARED BY STAFF) 

 
12.7-6 Standards.  No special use shall be recommended by the Plan Commission unless said Commission shall 
find: 

1. That the establishment, maintenance, or operation of the special use will not be detrimental to or 
endanger the public health, safety, or general welfare.   

The proposal for the civic/institutional use by Alano Club of Joliet for membership meetings will provide 
upgrades to the existing building and enact a contractual shared parking arrangement to ensure that 
adequate improvements are in place for the health, safety and general welfare of the public and general 
membership. 

2. That the special use will not be injurious to the use and enjoyment of other property in the immediate 
vicinity for the purposes already permitted, nor substantially diminish and impair property values in 
the neighborhood. 

The proposal by Alano Club will improve the building and site conditions from a physical and aesthetic 
standpoint.  The occupancy of this building/site will also be governed and controlled by specific 
conditions that will be included in the special use ordinance.  

3. That the establishment of the special use will not impede the normal and orderly development and 
improvement of surrounding property for uses permitted in the district.  

A shared parking agreement has been obtained by Alano Club of Joliet for overflow parking related to 
their meetings and operations.  This arrangement with Mr. Abe Katz has been formalized and 
conditioned to ensure that the parking is adequately maintained throughout the term of the occupancy.  
There was not a contractual parking arrangement in place for the previous animal hospital/veterinarian 
so this will improve and formalize the arrangement and be a benefit to adjacent property owners. 

4. That adequate utilities, access roads, drainage and/or other facilities have been or are being provided. 

Adequate utilities are provided for the site.  As mentioned and described earlier, the shared parking 
arrangement also ensures that adequate parking is available to meet at the Alano Club of Joliet without 
inconveniencing neighbors and with the permission of Mr. Abe Katz of Hillcrest Shopping Center. 

5. That adequate measures have been or will be taken to provide ingress and egress so designed to 
minimize traffic congestion in the public streets. 

The on-site curb cut will not change nor will the off-site curb cut at the Hillcrest Shopping Center.  A 
condition of approval will be that restriping occur on both properties that are being utilized for parking 
to ensure that handicapped parking spaces, other parking spaces and parking lot drive aisles are clearly 
defined and planned with proper traffic control in mind and in place. 

6. That special use shall in all other respects conform to the applicable regulations of this Ordinance and 
other applicable City regulations, except as such regulations may in each instance be modified by the 
City Council pursuant to the recommendation of the Plan Commission. 

The special use being proposed and approved shall conform to all applicable City regulations and 
conditions included in the special use ordinance.  
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 

CITY OF CREST HILL 
 

The Crest Hill Plan Commission will hold a public hearing on Wednesday August 10, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. in the 
City Building, 1610 Plainfield Road, Crest Hill, Illinois to hear a petition for the Alano Club of Joliet for a 
special use permit for the property located at 1807 Plainfield Road, Crest Hill, IL 60403.  The request, if 
granted, would permit operation of a civic/institutional meeting space in the B-2 General Business District  
 
PERMANENT INDEX NO: 11-04-31-404-006-0000 
 
LEGAL DESCRIPTION: That prt of the SE ¼ of sec 31, T36N-R10E, comm at the cntr sec 31; thc s to the cntr 
of Plainfield Road, thc se’ly alg sd rd, 1390.44 ft to the POB thc sw’ly at a right alg 217.8ft; thc sel’y parl to sd 
rd 200 ft;thc ne’ly to the cntr of sd rd; thc nw’ly to the POB (ex that prt daf; comm at the cntr of sd sec 31; thc s 
alg w ln of sd se1/4, 18813 ft to a pt in the cntrln of US Rte. 30; thc se’ly alg sd cntr of sd rt, 1440.44 ft1459.72 
ft meas to a POB in sd cntrln of sd hwy, sd POB being 230.45 ft meas alg cntrln of sd hwy from pt of 
intersection of sd hwy with cntrln of EJ&E RR running ne’ly & sw’ly thr sd se1/4 of sd sec; thcsw’ly alg a ln 
that is a right ang to sd cntrln of sd why 100 ft toa pt; thc se’ly alg a ln part with sd hwy 117.8 ft to a pt; thc 
se’lyalg a ln parl with sd hwy, 130 ft to a pt; thc nw’ly alg sd cntrln 150 ft to the POB per R70-024004 and R70-
024005 LaSalle Nat’l Bk Tr#41613) 
 
All persons in attendance at the hearing shall have an opportunity to be heard.  Any person who also wishes to 
appear as an “interested party” with the right to cross-examine others at the hearing must complete and file an 
appearance with the City Clerk no later than (three business days before the date of the hearing).  Appearance 
forms are available from the City Clerk during regular business hours.  
 
Dated this 18th day of July, 2022  
Christine Vershay-Hall, City Clerk 
Jan Plettau, Commission Chairman 
July 18, 2022  
_______________________________________________________________________ 
PLEASE PUBLISH THE ABOVE NOTICE IN THE LEGAL/PUBLIC NOTICE SECTION OF THE JOLIET 
HERALD NEWS ON Tuesday July 26, 2022 AND SEND THE BILL FOR THE PUBLICATION TO: 
 
Tod Carter 
1900 Poplar Creek Ct. 
Joliet, IL  60431 
(815) 791-1098 
tjc83chicago@yahoo.com 
 
PLEASE CONTACT THE PERSON (S) LISTED ABOVE FOR PAYMENT OF THIS NOTICE: 
 
e-mail to publicnotice@theheraldnews.com 
for publication in the Joliet Herald News 
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Alano of Joliet – PH Notification List - 8 

 

1104314040090000 
Kurt A & Tricia L Johnson 
1815 Plainfield Road 
Crest Hill, IL  60403 
 
1104314030050000 
1104314050470000 
Forest Preserve District of Will County 
17540 W. Laraway Road 
Joliet, IL 60433 
 
1104314040060000 
Alano of Joliet (pending) 
 
1104314040120000 
Joliet Hillcrest Shop Centr. LLC 
% Katz Brothers Development LLC 
3175 Commercial Avenue #100 
Northbrook, IL  60062 
 
1104314050360000 
Pasquale Carestia 
2103 Manico Drive 
Crest Hill, IL  60403 
 
1104314020270000 
Krieger Kiddie Corp 
333 Las Olas Way 
Fort Lauderdale, FL  33301 
 
1104314050370000 
MHR Landlord Crest Hill LLC 
PO Box 22775  
Oklahoma City, OK 73123 
 
1104314050350000 
Windy Landings Inc. 
7915 Kensington Court 
Brighton, MI 48116 
 
1104314050040000 
Crest Hill Investors LLC 
221 Pine Street FL 4 
San Francisco, CA  94104 
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              Director 

              MR. TONY BUDZIKOWSKI - Community Economic  

ALSO PRESENT: MS. LAURIE THRASHER - Commission secretary 

               appeared on behalf of the Commission. 

         Joliet, Illinois 

         Spesia & Taylor 

PRESENT: MR. MICHAEL SANTSCHI 

MR. KEN CARROLL 

MS. CHERYL SLABOZESKI 

MR. ANGELO DeSERIO 

MR. JEFF PETERSON 

MR. JOHN STANTON 

MR. BILL THOMAS 

MR. JAN PLETTAU - CHAIR 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: 

2022.   

Road, Crest Hill, Illinois, on the 10th day of August,  

matter, at the Crest Hill City Hall, 1610 Plainfield 

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS had in the above-entitled 

JLP REALTY 1807 PLAINFIELD ROAD    ) 

OF SU-22-2-8-1, REQUEST OF         ) 

PUBLIC HEARING AND CONSIDERATION   ) 

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 

BEFORE THE CITY OF CREST HILL   1

  2

  3

  4

  5

  6

  7

  8

  9

 10

 11

 12

 13

 14

 15

 16

 17

 18

 19

 20

 21

 22

 23

 24
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of minutes for May 11th.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Next on the agenda is approval 

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  Here.   

MS. THRASHER:  Angelo DeSerio. 

COMMISSIONER SLABOZESKI:  Here.   

MS. THRASHER:  Cheryl Slabozeski. 

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Here.   

MS. THRASHER:  Bill Thomas.   

COMMISSIONER PETERSON:  Here.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jeff Peterson.   

COMMISSIONER STANTON:  Here.   

MS. THRASHER:  John Stanton. 

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  Here.   

MS. THRASHER:  Ken Carroll 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Here.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jan Plettau?   

attendance please?   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Can I get a roll call for 

Allegiance was recited)  

(Whereupon, the Pledge of 

rise for the Pledge of Allegiance.   

meeting.  At this time I would like to ask everyone to 

to the August 10th Crest Hill Planning Commission 

     CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Good evening, everyone.  Welcome   1

  2

  3

  4

  5

  6

  7

  8

  9
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 17

 18
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 20

 21

 22

 23

 24
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COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Bill Thomas.  

COMMISSIONER PETERSON:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jeff Peterson.   

COMMISSIONER STANTON:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  John Stanton.   

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Angelo DeSerio. 

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Ken Carroll.   

DeSerio.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Second by Commissioner 

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  Second.   

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  So moved.   

public hearing at 7:02.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Yes, we need to open the 

hearing.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jan, you need to open the public 

Do we have the persons here for that? 

Reality at 1807 Plainfield Road.   

hearing of consideration of SU-22-2-8-1.  Request of JLP 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  New business and public 

off the record.) 

(Whereupon, court reporter went   1
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Alano Club board.  We're trying to purchase the building 

Honiotes.  Currently serve as president of the Joliet 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Hi folks, my name is John 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  You may proceed.   

duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:  

called as a witness herein, having been first 

JOHN HONIOTES,  

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Raise your right hand.   

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I will.   

Who will speak first?   

you separately.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  I need to swear each one of 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I will speak also.   

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'll be speaking.   

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I will be speaking.   

sworn in.   

Anyone who is speaking needs to be 

podium, you would need to sign in, please.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Everyone that is coming to the 

MS. THRASHER:  Motion carries.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jan Plettau. 

COMMISSIONER SLABOZESKI:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Cheryl Slabozeski.     1
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has been so graciously allowing us to use.   

building, and the 12, the 15 that we have that Mr. Katz 

tend to have in our own parking lot that comes with the 

general rule, we're only going to be using those.  We 

parking spaces in the main parking lot.  But as a 

trickling over and get back and use a few more of the 

ones.  Very rarely, maybe once a week we may be 

are right along the property line and those are the main 

would generally be using.  There is basically 15 that 

exterior that shows some of those parking places that we 

Mr. Katz has on his own expense restriped some of the 

I believe that since that's happened, 

time we were here that you wanted us to have.   

with that.  I think that's one of the things the last 

believe it has been signed and we're in good standing 

things.  And so in between the lawyers and everything, I 

him that we worked through with Tony, and some other 

the Crest Hill mall, we have a working agreement with 

we were able to get Mr. Abe Katz who was the owner of 

one of the main sticklers that we had was parking.  And 

So I believe we have some -- I think 

get approval.   

planning, you know, to go through what we need to do to 

at 1807 Plainfield Road.  We have -- we're here for the   1
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would be removed.  Some paint and things that will be 

a little bit.  Dog kennels on the unsightly outside 

One of the other things, too, we plan on cleaning it up 

I'm trying to think of what else.  

place.   

amendment for the property and use it as a meeting 

like to.  It doesn't make no sense if we can't get our 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Yeah, we would definitely 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  We would like to.   

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Yes.   

the property; is that correct?   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  You are planning on purchasing 

doable thing for us.   

doesn't see any real problems with it.  It is a very 

Mr. Wilkins.  He went through all of that stuff.  He 

meeting with one of your building inspectors, that was 

(phonetic) with United Architectural.  We already had a 

be done to the building.  I already contacted Bob Global 

that there is going to be some renovations that need to 

couple other things -- oh, yeah.  We also -- I do know 

Other than that, folks, I believe -- 

those, if you want to see some of those.   

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  There are some pictures of 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  We have some pictures.     1
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COMMISSIONER STANTON:  Okay, good.   

would be doing.   

that approved.  Yeah, that would be one of the things we 

would like to talk to the architect first and get all 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  That's one of the things we 

access in, out.   

since you are restriping, if you want some sort of easy 

COMMISSIONER STANTON:  The reason why I'm asking, 

through.   

around and fix to make it a nice, easy transition 

section that's already missing that we have to turn 

wouldn't be the whole curb.  There would definitely be a 

that we would fix.  So there would be minimal.  It 

there right now.  Yes, that would be one of the things 

deteriorated to the point where there really isn't one 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  The curb there, it is 

COMMISSIONER STANTON:  That has to be removed?   

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  That's one of the things --  

between your parking and curb?   

COMMISSIONER STANTON:  Is there like a curb 

building.   

asset.  It won't be an eye sore.  Will be a good-looking 

do take care of our properties.  It will be more of an 

done.  And some other things.  We generally -- well, we   1
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CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  And so for the record -- 

MS. KALLAN DEE ELIAS:  Kallan Dee Elias.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Your name is?   

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I did.   

you for a minute?  Did you sign in by any chance?   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Excuse me, Ma'am.  Can I stop 

are operating out of right now.  But it is very tiny.   

purchased 101 Grove Street, Shorewood.  That is where we 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  35.  And then with that money 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  35.   

Republic.  265 Republic was our home for like 20 --  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  We sold the building on 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  No, that building was sold.   

also?   

COMMISSIONER PETERSON:  You own that building 

price for it and we sold the building.   

the building was put for sale and we got a really good 

while and it was, you know, there was just -- anyway, 

pandemic, it got to the point where it was closed for a 

pandemic -- we were on Republic and because of the 

that building because of some -- because of the 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  That's a long story.  We sold 

on Springfield?   

COMMISSIONER PETERSON:  You are moving from over   1
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That is a definite problem.   

should be addressing that to you guys or to the city.  

a spot for them to walk through.  I don't know whether I 

a tripping hazard if people don't know that there isn't 

curb was brought up.  I saw that curb yesterday.  It is 

Do we have adequate lighting in that parking lot?  The 

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  I have a question here.  

Commissioners?   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Any other questions from the 

COMMISSIONER PETERSON:  Okay.   

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  It wasn't big enough.   

we do.   

wanting to move out of that because we could not do what 

Village of Shorewood for what we paid for it.  So we're 

October of last year.  We are selling that to the 

Street, Shorewood, Illinois.  We've been there since 

MS. KALLAN DEE ELIAS:  We're now at 101 Grove 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Go ahead.   

Mrs. So help me God, yes.   

duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows: Mrs. 

called as a witness herein, having been first 

KALLAN DEE ELIAS,  

truth.   

MS. KALLAN DEE ELIAS:  I promise to tell the   1
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tripping over the curb.  That was my main concern.   

somebody coming from that one particular, which -- and 

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  I'm just concerned about 

should be partially lit.   

as well as use the correct area for drive aisles and it 

now, who need to find a place they are supposed to park 

because if you are going to have people there at night 

striping of that offsite lot, I think that's important, 

Between additional lighting and 

light up that portion of the parking lot.   

but I don't know if those will be adequate or not to 

some wall backs (phonetic) on the building in the back, 

MR. BUDZIKOWSKI:  Commissioner Carroll, there are 

meetings will want light at night.   

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  The ladies that attend 

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  Okay.   

we're probably going to do in the place, that's minimal. 

done but it is definitely not -- of all the work that 

everybody.  It is definitely something that has to be 

can figure it all out and make it the best for 

architect and the village -- the village itself so we 

it is done, like I said, I'd like to go over with the 

things I saw right away.  That would be addressed.  When 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Once again, that's one of the   1
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money to do it.   

that's not the issue.  We can do this.  We have the 

Yeah, I don't foresee that being -- 

permits and legally.  And with Mr. Global.   

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Everything would be done with 

painter.   

MS. KALLAN DEE ELIAS:  We have a professional 

less expensive because we do a lot of work inhouse.   

thing we're going to be able to get it done a little bit 

would be -- I'm a licensed contractor.  That type of 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Yeah.  I would say the plan 

200,000?   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  But roughly between 100 and 

without a problem.   

on spending that much, but we have that possibility 

up to $200,000 to spend to put it back -- I don't plan 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Well, we would have excess of 

By any chance?   

that you guys are planning on spending for that project? 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Is there a budget or estimate 

it.   

how much of the streetlights in that area would be on 

probably want to drive by in the evening.  I'm curious 

MR. BUDZIKOWSKI:  It is a good point and I   1
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Also, I want to make myself available 

investment in the years to come.   

afford, and we plan to be able to support this 

for the long term.  It is a major investment we can well 

reassurance we're here for the long hall.  We're here 

are dotted, our Ts are crossed, and give you the 

so much work.  We want to make sure that all of our Is 

wears more hats than anybody else.  They've been doing 

position on any board is the secretary.  That person 

support these two, because we know the most important 

BOB LEONARDY:  That really is my role, just to 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Proceed.   

duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:  

called as a witness herein, having been first 

BOB LEONARDY,  

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  I have to swear you in.   

officers of the board.   

doing the primary work.  We are the three primary 

the Joliet Alano Club.  And Jeff and Kallan have been 

I'm signing in now and I serve as the vice president of 

MR. BOB LEONARDY:  Yes.  My name is Bob Leonardy. 

Okay.  Sir?   

from the Commissioners?   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Okay.  Any other questions   1
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it.  We are happy he was able to come to some 

of the Crest Hill shopping center.  He worked through 

So Alano Club approached Mr. Abe Katz 

parking.   

handicapped space.  The emphasis was to try overflow 

It is a small lot.  It will get smaller because of the 

heard the primary comments, primary offstreet parking.  

petition in its concept all stages on May 11th.  You 

district for civic institutional use.  You saw this 

But the request this evening is a special use in the B-3 

record, and I know you have everything in your packet.  

MR. BUDZIKOWSKI:  Yeah, quick summary for the 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Anything from the city?   

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  No.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  For public comment.   

that.   

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I don't know what you mean by 

this?  No?   

Anybody from the audience here for 

Nothing at this time?  Okay.  Thank you.   

Any questions from the Commissioners? 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Okay.   

additional resource for that.  Thank you.   

to any of you for any questions in the future as an   1
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underutilized right now.  If you have gone by it at any 

And that parking lot is very 

issues.   

there for a good long time and there won't be any 

10-year extension of their lease.  Hopefully he'll be 

he will go away.  He just signed Harbor Freight for a 

And Mr. Katz has no indication that 

agreement is in place or an alternative is found.   

mechanism to make sure that either that parking 

wouldn't operate in the future.  That's kind of our 

city may need to revoke that special use permit so they 

are unable to find parking to address their needs, the 

determine how long that period would be.  But if they 

period of time.  We'll have to work with our attorney to 

So we would give them a certain 

lot.   

somehow because they can't function without that offsite 

away, Alano Club will be obligated to find parking 

think this way, but if that parking agreement ever goes 

conditions as well as in an ordinance.  We don't want to 

that be memorialized in your approval as one of the 

the things I have mentioned in the staff report is that 

your packet which I think is very important.  And one of 

arrangement.  You have the signed parking agreement in   1
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recommendation.  It is something we will look at.  But 

May 11th meeting.  I missed that in the staff 

about the ramp, but Mr. DeSerio mentioned that at the 

I appreciate Mr. Stanton's comment 

Happy to talk about any of those.   

recommendation to approve with a number of conditions.  

So staff has given you a 

and space.   

zoning needs with the parking and clean up the building 

Rather see an occupied building who can take care of its 

businesses whether it be the Subway or Harbor Freight.  

pulling up in a car, that could help some of the 

generated here.  Whether they are taking a bus or 

And there is a large number of people that will be 

shop or dine or go to a service in town is really good.  

report, filling a vacant building with people who can 

And I also mentioned in the staff 

really does need them.   

good opportunity to share spaces with somebody who 

diagonally through very illegible spaces.  So this is a 

behind there, a few scattered cars parked there 

there is an occasional van from one of the businesses 

day to check it out during time difference of days, 

point in the last month, just like I have almost every   1
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have never seen a car parking there.  I really like the 

go straight, I will cut across because there is -- I 

shopping center, and I will pull in this and I will not 

entrance if I'm coming from my house to get into the 

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Just about that, I use that 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Sure.   

And that's all I have.  Thank you.   

transitional area.   

that with striping, potentially lighting, or the kind of 

appropriate.  When we get a building permit in, capture 

MR. BUDZIKOWSKI:  Add it to a condition if 

well as us.   

think that would be a liability concern on your end as 

bus stop and not getting close to traffic.  I would 

going to have to have access without going around that 

of snow, whoever is parking in that side lot there is 

now it is not bad, but when we get our typical 12 inches 

is why I brought that up at the last meeting.  Because 

towards the building you are looking to purchase which 

try and walk around there, and looked like she was going 

night, and saw some lady coming around the bus area to 

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  I drove by there the other 

should be some form of transition there in some form.   

if you also want to add that as a condition, there   1
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to be absolutely no difference on the majority -- 95 

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  My feeling is there is going 

continuation after we evaluate it.   

has that elsewhere onsite, so this might be a 

progress to see if there is a need or not.  I know he 

But I think that will be a work in 

something else.   

some traffic-type control sign whether it is a yield or 

as this evolves, might have to work with Mr. Katz on 

spaces with people parking in them now will help.  But 

MR. BUDZIKOWSKI:  I think the product of striped 

the shopping center.  I don't know.  Just a thought.   

people to go down this aisle and make a left to get into 

busy, but now is probably the time to somehow retrain 

I don't think it is going to be real 

have an unsigned intersection there.   

Freight and go that way.  So essentially we're going to 

crosstraffic that I have seen come from behind Harbor 

there be like a yield sign at the end?  Because there is 

this aisle?  Should it be arrows in and out?  Should 

going to train people now that we want them to go down 

But I think the change is, how are we 

got an aisle.   

drawing they have there to define the spots.  Now you've   1
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CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Motion by Commissioner 

COMMISSIONER PETERSON:  Second.   

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  So moved.   

motion to close the public hearing.   

Okay.  At this time I am asking for a 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Okay.  Anything else?   

are done by 10.   

are there for an hour, hour and a half tops, and then we 

is not a lot of other things that will be there.  They 

o'clock everything will be done.  So it is not -- there 

everything is done before 9:30 type of thing.  10 

which is most of the -- and when I say "night," 

a bigger one, and that's usually on a Saturday night 

things type of thing.  Occasionally there is going to be 

them during the day type of thing.  There is different 

It is going to be minimal.  And there is just a few of 

fairly small.  8, 10, 12 people.  That type of thing.  

huge impact on us being there.  Most of the meetings are 

there, but I -- it is going to be -- I don't foresee a 

there.  9 to 5.  There will be some extra here and 

there and those parking lots, the 10 were always full 

were people that worked there and people that came in 

when it was an animal hospital.  Okay?  Because there 

percent of the time it will be no different than it was   1
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COMMISSIONER SLABOZESKI:  Second.   

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  So moved.   

up with.   

special use with the outlined conditions that Tony came 

for a motion to approve or deny the request for the 

So at this time I would like to ask   

closed at 7:23.  Okay.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Okay.  Public hearing is 

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Bill Thomas.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jan Plettau.   

COMMISSIONER SLABOZESKI:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Cheryl Slabozeski.   

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  Yes. 

MS. THRASHER:  Ken Carroll.   

COMMISSIONER STANTON:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  John Stanton.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jan Plettau. 

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Angelo DeSerio. 

Roll call, please.   

DeSerio.  Seconded by Commissioner Peterson.       1
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MS. THRASHER:  John Stanton.   

COMMISSIONER PETERSON:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jeff Peterson.   

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Bill Thomas.   

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Angelo DeSerio. 

COMMISSIONER SLABOZESKI:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Cheryl Slabozeski.   

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Ken Carroll.   

Roll call.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Commissioner Cheryl.   

COMMISSIONER SLABOZESKI:  Cheryl.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Okay.  Seconded by who?   

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  Motion to approve.   

to approve?   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  So that's going to be a motion 

one about access from the side lot.   

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  I would move to add a 7th 

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Did we add another one?   

COMMISSIONER CARROLL:  The six conditions.   

talking about the six conditions on page four.   

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Just to be sure, we're   1
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MS. THRASHER:  September 6th.   

meeting on what date?   

I suggest that all of you attend a 

Council.   

just a recommendation body for the Mayor and the City 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Okay.  So at this time, we're 

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  Yes.   

being piled there.   

wintertime there is a issue with that bus stop with snow 

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  Like you say, in the 

building.   

to walk in front of that bus stop to get into the 

that 10 or 15 parking stalls so that people don't have 

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  To give some access from 

saying?   

bus stop.  Not in front of it.  Is that what you are 

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  That is to go behind the 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Correct.   

the 7th addition.  Correct?   

COMMISSIONER DeSERIO:  For clarity, that is with 

MS. THRASHER:  Motion carries.   

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Yes.   

MS. THRASHER:  Jan Plettau.   

COMMISSIONER STANTON:  Yes.     1
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*     *     *     *     * 

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  Thank you.   

MS. KALLAN DEE ELIAS:  Thank you.   

MS. THRASHER:  Thank you.   

you.   

service that you are going to be providing.  So thank 

anything like this in the city, and that's a valuable 

city of Crest Hill.  I am not aware that we have 

on May 11th.  Thank you for bringing this service to the 

COMMISSIONER THOMAS:  I want to say what I said 

Thank you.   

MR. JOHN HONIOTES:  Yes, sir.  Appreciate it.  

CHAIRMAN PLETTAU:  September the 6th.  Okay?     1
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